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State's credit rating drops after storms
'It's patently unfair,' Gov. Blanco says

Thursday, December 01, 2005
By Robert Travis Scott
Capital bureau

BATON ROUGE -- Louisiana has the worst overall credit rating among all
states in the nation according to Standard & Poor's, which on Wednesday
downgraded the state's grade for borrowing after evaluating the economic
outlook following Hurricanes Katrina and Rita.

Although Louisiana's ability to pay its debts is still considered strong, the lower
notch on the credit scale means the state will pay higher interest when it
borrows money and will have more difficulty selling bonds to investors.
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"It's patently unfair," said Gov. Kathleen Blanco, who complained that the
lower rating sends a false message that Louisiana is in danger of falling short
on debt payments. But she also said she is concerned that other credit rating
firms will downgrade the state even more steeply.

Standard & Poor's, a New York-based firm that gauges the creditworthiness of
governments and corporations, lowered its ratings from A+ to A on Louisiana's
general obligation bonds and from A to A- on state-backed debt. It also
assigned the ratings a "negative outlook," which means the rating might be
lowered.
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California is the only other state with a rating as low as A on general
obligation bonds, and its outlook is rated as stable, meaning that the rate is
not expected to change anytime soon.

"These rating actions have been taken as a result of the negative economic
effects and declining revenues the state has experienced, and will continue to
grapple with, in the aftermath of Hurricane Katrina," said Standard & Poor's
credit analyst Peter Murphy. "One of the major uncertainties Louisiana
currently faces relates to the extent and pace of economic recovery in the
New Orleans area."

Major hurricanes do not always bring lower credit ratings. Florida was hit with
five major storms last year but Standard & Poor's in February gave Florida a
credit upgrade to the highest score of AAA.

Mississippi, which was put on credit watch for a possible downgrade after
Katrina, was taken off that tentative status Wednesday and will keep its AA
rating for the foreseeable future, Standard & Poor's reported. That state's
budget was far less affected by the hurricane than Louisiana's.

Florida deserves its rating because it is a wealthy state with long-term stability
in its government finances, but the real difference with Louisiana is that
Katrina poses greater challenges to rebuilding the damaged areas than any of
the Florida storms, said Standard & Poor's credit analyst Alex Fraser.

Fraser said Louisiana's financial managers and Legislature deserve praise for
bringing the state budget into balance in the recent special legislative session
and for maintaining a strong rainy day fund. The firm placed the state on credit
watch after the storm, and Fraser and other analysts talked with state officials
several times since then.

Among the analysts' concerns is the federal government's demand that
Louisiana pay a portion of the relief efforts sponsored by the Federal
Emergency Management Agency, potentially costing the state more than $3
billion.

State Treasurer John Kennedy said he was "disappointed" by Standard &
Poor's news and thought the downgrade was "unwarranted."

"Our state revenue could be cut in half and these bonds could still be paid,"
Kennedy said. "We will pay more in interest at a time, frankly, when we can
least afford it."

Kennedy said he has suggested several options to the governor to improve
the situation but hasn't heard any response. One of the actions would be to
create about $1.15 billion in cash by changing the state's financing
arrangement for the money paid to the state from a giant settlement with
tobacco companies. The money could be used to reduce the state's debt,
increasing the state's borrowing power, he said.
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